
  

CHERRY VALLEY & ROCHDALE WATER DISTRICT  

BOARD OF WATER COMMISSIONERS’ MEETING  

  

MEETING MINUTES  
NOVEMBER 14, 2016 10:00 A.M. 

  

I. CALL TO ORDER  

The Meeting was called to order by Kevin M. Bergin at 10:03 A.M.  

  

The following were in attendance: 

Michael L. DellaCava, Commissioner   Kevin Bergin, Chairman  

Michael F. Knox, Superintendent   Arthur E.J. Levesque, Commissioner 

Greg Buteau – Rate Payer     Margeret Darling – Rate Payer 

Tom Lennon – Rate Payer    Michael Shivick – Town of Leicester Selectman 

 

II. APPROVAL OF MINUTES  

A. October 11, 2016 - Commissioner DellaCava motioned to approve the Minutes of October 11, 

2016. Seconded by Chairman Bergin. All in favor. Approved.  

B. October 20, 2016 - Commissioner DellaCava motioned to approve the Minutes of October 20, 

2016. Seconded by Chairman Bergin. All in favor. Approved.  

 

III. FINANCE  

A. Commissioner DellaCava motioned to approve the October 17, 2016 warrants. Seconded by 
Chairman Bergin.  All in favor. Approved. 

B. Commissioner DellaCava motioned to approve the October 24, 2016 warrants. Seconded by 
Chairman Bergin, All in favor. Approved. 

C. Commissioner DellaCava motioned to approve the October 31, 2016 warrants. Seconded by 
Commissioner Levesque, All in favor. Approved. 

D. Commissioner DellaCava motioned to approve the November 7, 2016 warrants. Seconded by 
Chairman Bergin, All in favor. Approved. 

E. Commissioner DellaCava motioned to approve the November 14, 2016 warrants. Seconded by 
Commissioner Levesque, All in favor. Approved. 

 

IV. ADMINISTRATION  

A. Informational Session & Special District Meeting Recap -  

1. Public Hearing Discussions - The Superintendent informed the board that he spoke with 
Marielle Stone from MassDEP a couple times since the Special District Meeting. To date, he 
has not received any official documentation from them. Perhaps, there may be a change in 
tone? Since the meeting, one of her comments was that the Special District Meeting was quite 
a learning experience for them. They seem to now fully understand that the decision to not 
stay permanently connected to Worcester is not up to the Board or the Superintendent – the 
message is now loud and clear. The Superintendent did inform MassDEP that the Board was 
meeting today and perhaps they may want to prepare a message or statement for them. To 
date, they have not provided anything. Chairman Bergin believes they need to be contacted 
three days per week until we receive an answer. The bottom line is that we need direction. 
There are no new plans. We have gone through this exercise for the past four years.  There is 
no feasible option in the immediate future. Are we going to get fined? If we get fined, we tell 
the voters. We will lose USDA funding at the end of December? If so, then this becomes an 
even more severe situation. We need advance notice to get people to a meeting and with the 
upcoming holidays, it becomes very difficult to juggle and with no answer and no urgency from 
MassDEP, our hands are tied. The Superintendent stated that logistically, if MassDEP 
responded to us by today’s meeting, we would have time to prepare for another Special 
District Meeting. Also, an additional problem is that there are USDA requirements that direct 
Tata and Howard to do more engineering studies. The Superintendent does not feel 



comfortable with Tata & Howard moving forward under speculation, without more detail. When 
talking with Marielle Stone, we informed her that it was important to know what the next step is 
to enable us to secure funding prior to December 31st, 2016. As part of the SRF funding 
process, a project information form must be submitted by the end of August every year. The 
awarded project list comes out in October of the same year. We clearly are not on the funded 
project list. To access the SRF list, we would have to submit a project information form, the 
project would have to be approved on the funding list and the aforementioned schedule of 
August and October would mean that we would not know if the project was funded until 
October of 2017. The start of the project then would be scheduled in April of 2018 with a 
completion date of September 2018. Unless the MassDEP Central Regional Office has some 
magic mechanism to approve or jump in to get emergency approval from the WPAT – basically 
the project would be delayed until 2018. Additionally, MassDEP stated that we cannot 
reconnect to Henshaw Pond until all ACO requirements are addressed. As it stands now, if 
MassDEP fails to get a response as to what their next course of action is soon, and doesn’t 
allow ample time to schedule another Special District meeting before the end of December 
2017, we will lose the USDA funding. Another note, Bob Bostwick won’t return from vacation 
until November 21st. Marielle was on vacation before that – immediately following the recent 
Special District Meeting. The bottom line is that Marielle is well informed of what our obstacles 
are, yet if they don’t come to the table with something than it’s a whole different ballgame. 
Commissioner Levesque suggested that we should give MassDEP a deadline to respond. 
Question from Greg Buteau – Does the District think it’s worthwhile to re-visit options, provided 
there is some relief and limits on Turbidity? Do the engineers think it is worth while? Answer: 
MassDEP has said in the past that “we never told you no,” to revisit options, but why revisit 
and spend more money if they won’t move the TTHM levels? Question from Tom Lennon – 
Why can’t we be compliant, if we are meeting their requirements now? Answer: Currently, 
we’re on the interim connection, but they have already laid the ground work that the system is 
not automated. It’s relying on three men to operate the connection with no alarms. They will fall 
back on this and will also say that they will amend the ACO and will require us to submit a 
schedule – which could be a very short one – perhaps ordering us to construct permanent 
connection by a certain date in the very near future. The Superintendent also believes that 
they will create enforceable guidelines that will have specific criteria for operating the system. 
Again, no matter what you come back to counter, they will lay out an interconnection 
operations schedule to follow, period. Question: Tom Lennon – Isn’t the 1.9 million covered in 
all of this? Answer: Conceptually yes, it is all planned out, but the problem is - they don’t see it 
that way. The Superintendent’s plan would be to install a vault at the City of Worcester line to 
install it now to make it automated. It will be done with the permanent plan – but MassDEP 
wants it done now. One of the biggest tricks that the Superintendent sees is that policies and 
guidelines will be made to stick when they include them in the revised ACO. At that point and 
time, it comes enforceable. They may come out with a new laundry list – which they’ve done in 
the past.  

2. Senator Moore’s meeting of the towns water issues recap –  
Mike listed all attendees that were present at the Senator’s meeting and stated that Senator 
Moore’s plan was to get people together to talk about how Districts could come together to 
collectively solve the towns water problems. All three districts have water quality and 
infrastructure concerns. Also, discussions of potentially work together to see if the Moose Hill 
reservoir was an option. That was his intent, however, in the Superintendents opinion, the 
Town of Leicester, CVRWD and Moose Hill, were open to have discussions to solve water 
issues, however there were others present were not. We’ve always been open to do 
discussions. We all agree that there is a need and willingness to work out a solution. Leicester 
Water District did “let a bomb go” with a statement made by one of its board members stating 
that this will be the last meeting they will attend and will no longer discuss these issues. They 
hired an attorney to address these issues and if anyone has questions, they should call the 
Leicester Water office to ask permission to speak with their attorney, but since they pay the 
attorney bill, they will decide if they can talk to them. There were many other discussions at 
that meeting, specifically with MassDEP. Mike Shivick made a statement of recently being 
removed as the water liaison for the Board of Selectman.  From a town perspective, MassDEP 
wants Hillcrest Water to join the discussions. The meeting I attended, Hillcrest indicated they 



were willing to do just that. The Board of selectman just voted for funding to continue Moose 
Hill studies. The water lines and booster pumps are paid by town of Leicester – they have a 
binding contract with Leicester Water District to work together to pursue the development of 
Moose Hill. Chairman Bergin commented that one takeaway from the meeting was that it 
seems to be a difference of opinion within the Leicester Water District’s board of 
Commissioners. Chairman Bergin agreed to request to be placed on the Leicester Water 
Supply Districts next meeting agenda and to discuss available options for the Leicester Water 
Supply District and the CVRWD.  Mike Shivick indicated that the next Leicester Water meeting 
is on December 8th. The Superintendent’s recommendation to the board is to send Leicester 
Water a request to meet with them on December 8, 2016 at their meeting to discuss water 
issues. A motion was made by Commissioner Levesque to send a request to Leicester Water 
to be placed on the next meeting agenda on December 8th, 2016. Seconded by Chairman 
Bergin. All in favor. Approved.  In the request, be sure to copy Kate Campanale, Senator 
Moore, Leicester Town Administrator and MassDEP. If Leicester Water approves the request, 
please keep all informed. Question - Greg Buteau: Isn’t that confrontational? Answer: 
Chairman Bergin replied that perhaps it could be considered antagonistic however, this was 
brought forth on the request of Senator Moore. Basically the Chairman of Leicester Water 
requested this.  Question - Tom Lennon: Are we looking for a solution from Leicester or 
Worcester? Answer: The Superintendent replied that this meeting was requested by Senator 
Moore and based on that request, we complied. The immediate and only feasible solution for 
us is Worcester. Mike Shivick commented that temporary solution isn’t going to be sold as a 
permanent solution – what’s the long term? People are tired of getting kicked down the line. 
There are other realistic long term solutions.  
 

V. OPERATIONS  

A. Superintendent’s Report 
1. Booster station update – The booster station was constructed in 4.5 days. Logistically it 
went very well. To date, the total cost to construct was $36,200.00. This amount includes 
electricity, pump rental, design, motor, pump, physical excavation and to tap the main on either 
side to install control valves and rental of the container. The monthly rental fee for the pump is 
$5k per month. The container fee is $89 per month. Between the rental fees, and the current 
budget, we will have trouble maintaining that. We used the reserve account to pay for it. Also, 
we have an electric heater in the container to prevent freezing. We are still operating a 3 
phase, 20 hp motor – 12 hours per day to provide the district with water – specifically the 
Rochdale and Oxford service area. If we were to go to a Special District Meeting, we would 
need to fund an article to pay for rental costs until June 30th – then we could continue the 
budget after that. We also had some unknown factors once the pump was installed. We tried 
to get the booster pump on a cycle. We now have one in play - we open valve at 6am and we 
are able to shut it down around 6-8 pm. The goal moving forward was to get the booster 
operational and on a tighter schedule. We also had Staukas Hydraulics here to recalibrate the 
altitude valve to test and determine if we can keep the valve open. If we are successful in 
doing that – we will contact R.E. Erikson to get an automated control through the SCADA 
system.  Since the inter-connection, the Cherry Valley service area is where we’ve had 
problems. We conducted hydrant to hydrant leak detection surveys. We located 4 leaks to 
date, three of which have been fixed. Hopefully the 4th leak will be fixed this week. All of these 
efforts will be helpful when purchasing the water from Worcester. Question: Tom Lennon – 
Any numbers on flows? Compared to new metering? Answer: We have received a preliminary 
invoice from Worcester. Prior to activating the interconnection, our average daily flow was 
around 250-260 gpd. The average measured from Worcester was 211k gpd. Question: Tom 
Lennon – Will the analyzers go back on? Answer:  No, they won’t go back on. Question: Greg 
Buteau - Are we getting all of our water from Worcester? Is it a temporary or permanent thing 
from the drought? Can we get any from the Grindstone well? Answer: Yes, that is the last 
stage to this process. If we ran it on a 12 hour cycle, around 30-60k gpd. The Superintendent 
did mention the Grindstone Well to Marielle Stone. She didn’t seem happy about that. Another 
note: We have been running the Henshaw Plant – running both filters to waste every 6 hours. 
Doing this will maintain the activity of the system. We want to exercise the system and filters 
so it remains functioning. 



2. MWRA – We were granted a 30 day Emergency Water Connection. MassDEP maintains 
that this is permanent and we were required to file an extension with MWRA. The impact of the 
CVRWD connecting to the City of Worcester is only 1% - which would stress the fact that we 
are an insignificant to the MRWA. We want the 10% surcharge waived since it is so 
insignificant. Our contract is with Worcester and not the MWRA. We are paying the pass-
through cost for the activation of shaft three and feel that it’s unrealistic and its price -gouging 
the District. Pam Hydel is our MWRA contact and made us aware that the 10% surcharge it 
written in their ordinance to all communities. Towns such as Paxton and Holden are not being 
charged since they are not “emergency customers.” The MWRA will discuss this issue at their 
meeting this Wednesday at 11:45 A.M. However, she indicated that they will not have a 
recommendation to waive this because it will set a precedent to other communities. Knowing 
that it’s not going to be waived, the Superintendent would rather not attend the meeting in 
Charlestown when we will not be allowed to speak on our behalf anyway. Phil Guerin was 
going to meet with the MWRA last Thursday to discuss this. Phil strongly believes that the City 
of Worcester wants the operation and maintenance of shaft 3 waived. He was also adamant 
that what their plan for CVRWD is ridiculous. He may make a case for us as well. If Phil makes 
headway with them, then perhaps it would make sense to argue that at the meeting.  

a. Extension request – (explained above) 
b. Contract – We were told that we must sign a contract with the MWRA. The board 

has the contract in front of them, however, they all agreed that they do not feel 
comfortable signing it.  Commissioner DellaCava motioned to table the signing and 
bring the contract to council for review. Seconded by Chairman Bergin. All in favor. 
Approved to table. 

3. Worcester Inter-Connection & Contract – Each board member had the contract in front of 
them. Attorney Barry Bachrach has already reviewed the contract and stated that there is 
nothing damaging to the District. All Phil Guerin needs to know is that the board is prepared to 
sign this contract. All pertinent information such as dates, etc will be adjusted appropriately. 
Commissioner Levesque asked if there is an “opt out” option. Answer: Yes, there is. The 
language states that if the CVRWD wants to opt out or find a different source, than we have that 
option. They are 4 five year terms to renew this contract. Commissioner DellaCava moved that 
the District would finalize the contact with the City of Worcester once the City Council has 
completed their approval process. Seconded by Commissioner Levesque. All in favor. 
Approved. 

4. MassDEP Inter-connection & update – covered above 
5. USDA RD updates – covered above 
 

VI. COMMUNICATIONS  

A. Disconnection from our water system - We have had multiple calls asking what the 

process is to disconnect from our public system. The board will need to create a policy to 

disconnect from our water system. Up until this point, we’ve never has the need to create these 

policies. We need to come up with methods and associated fees. Another thing that must be 

stated is that the way the charter reads, you are a member of the district, whether you receive 

water or not. You are still responsible for the debt service and could be assessed a tax. There are 

many things that need to be investigated and talked about at another meeting. Cross connection 

requirements may come into play and the possibility of corrosion or stagnation from the pipe that 

was capped. This also leads to other issues like foreclosures where lines lay dormant until it is 

sold. This certainly can open up a can of worms. Question: Margaret Darling – When I bought my 

house, it was vacant for a long time, but you never made me go through these requirements. 

Answer: Again, there has never been a need for policies like this. We are now seeing a higher 

number of foreclosures and now requests for disconnection. We will continue dialogue on this 

policy and will address this appropriately. We will consult with our attorney Barry Bachrach and 

will have a report for the next meeting agenda.  

B. Lead and Copper – Lead and Copper has been a big issue since the flint Michigan 

problem. The CVRWD has always conducted the required testing and have always been in 

compliance. However, since this has become more in the spotlight, The Superintendent believes 



that we need to become more proactive in Lead and Copper prevention. As of January 2017, the 

new regulations are going to require all plumping fixtures to be no lead. The Superintendent 

recommended that the board consider a change in our existing policy and require all new service 

construction and renewals change pipe material to a PVC water service line. 

  

VII. PERSONNEL  

  

VIII. DATE OF NEXT MEETING  

A. Approval of Next Meeting - Commissioner DellaCava motioned to hold the next meeting on 

Monday, November 28, 2016 at 10:00 A.M. Seconded by Chairman Bergin. All in favor. 

Approved.  

  

IX. ADJOURNMENT  

Commissioner DellaCava motioned to adjourn the meeting. Seconded by Chairman Bergin. All 

in favor. Approved. Meeting adjourned at 12:34 P.M.   

  

  
“This institution is an equal opportunity provider, and employer.” 


